
EXECUTIVE 

MONDAY 28 JUNE 2010 AT 1.00 PM
PRESENT:


Councillor Mitchelson (Chairman and Promoting Carlisle Portfolio Holder)  
Councillor J Mallinson (Governance and Resources Portfolio Holder)

Councillor Bloxham (Local Environment Portfolio Holder)

Councillor Mrs Bowman (Economic Development Portfolio Holder)

Councillor Ellis (Performance and Development Portfolio Holder)

Councillor Mrs Luckley (Community Engagement Portfolio Holder)
ALSO PRESENT:   

Councillor Allison (Chairman of the Resources Overview and Scrutiny Panel)

APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
There were no apologies for absence.
AGENDA
The Chairman reported that copies of a report by the Town Clerk and Chief Executive (CE.18/10) concerning the Transformation of Economic Development Across Carlisle – Review of the Carlisle Renaissance Board would be tabled at the meeting.  This report constituted additional information for consideration at Agenda item A.7.
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST   

There were no declarations of interest affecting the business to be transacted.
CALL-IN
The Chairman reported that the Mayor had agreed that the following items should be exempt from call-in as call-in procedures would overlap the City Council meetings on 29 June and 13 July 2010: 
· Draft Energy Efficiency Supplementary Planning Document
· Former Garlands Hospital Site Development Brief

· Carlisle and Eden Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnership Plan 2010/11

· Statement of Accounts 2009/10

EX.106/10
DRAFT ENERGY EFFICIENCY SUPPLEMENTARY PLANNING DOCUMENT

(Key Decision)


(In accordance with Paragraph 15(i) of the Overview and Scrutiny Procedure Rules, the Mayor has agreed that call-in procedures should not be applied to this item)

Portfolio
Economic Development

Subject Matter

The Assistant Director (Economic Development) submitted report ED.09/10 concerning the draft Energy Efficiency Supplementary Planning Document (SPD) which had been written to support the objectives of Planning Policy Statement 1 Supplement 'Planning for Climate Change' and to expand on the Council's planning policies.

The matter had been considered and was well received by the Environment and Economy Overview and Scrutiny Panel on 24 June 2010, who had resolved:

"1)
That consultation should be extended to include all Members; and

2)
That anaerobic digestion be included in the document."

A copy of Minute Extract EEOSP.46/10 had been circulated.

The Assistant Director (Economic Development) recommended that the Executive refer the draft Supplementary Planning Document, subject to integration of the issue of anaerobic digestion, to Council for approval to consult on the content of the draft SPD.

In moving the recommendations, the Economic Development Portfolio Holder thanked the Environment and Economy Overview and Scrutiny Panel for the very good debate undertaken on the issue.  She further commended the Assistant Director for submission of what was a very clear document, commenting that everyone should contribute to the promotion of energy efficiency.
Summary of options rejected
None
DECISION

That the Executive:

1.
Had considered feedback from the Environment and Economy Overview and Scrutiny Panel.

2.
Referred the draft Energy Efficiency Supplementary Planning Document to Council on 13 July 2010 to consider approval to consult on the content of the draft SPD.
Reasons for Decision
In order to expand on Policy CP9, Development, Energy Conservation and Efficiency, of the Carlisle District Local Plan 2001-2016 providing further guidance for officers and developers

EX.107/10
FORMER GARLANDS HOSITAL SITE DEVELOPMENT BRIEF

(Key Decision)


(In accordance with Paragraph 15(i) of the Overview and Scrutiny Procedure Rules, the Mayor has agreed that call-in procedures should not be applied to this item)

Portfolio
Economic Development

Subject Matter
The Assistant Director (Economic Development) submitted report ED.08/10 concerning the former Garlands Hospital Site Development Brief.  He outlined the process undertaken in the production of the Supplementary Planning Document, which included a revised document taking into account the comments received as a result of the public consultation.

The matter had been considered by the Environment and Economy Overview and Scrutiny Panel on 24 June 2010 who had noted the report.  A copy of Minute Extract EEOSP.47/10 had been circulated.

The Assistant Director (Economic Development) informed Members that Natural England was undertaking a screening opinion on biodiversity, feedback in relation to which remained outstanding.  He therefore recommended that a further report back be provided prior to adoption of the Supplementary Planning Document.

The Leader suggested that authority be delegated to the Assistant Director (Economic Development), in conjunction with the Economic Development Portfolio Holder, to consider feedback from Natural England, for inclusion in the report to Council scheduled for 13 July 2010.

The Economic Development Portfolio Holder then moved the recommendation as amended.

Summary of options rejected
None
DECISION

1.
That the Executive agreed that the amended Former Garlands Hospital Site Development Brief Supplementary Planning Document be referred to the City Council to consider its adoption as part of the Local Development Framework.

2.
That authority be delegated to the Assistant Director (Economic Development), in conjunction with the Economic Development Portfolio Holder, to consider feedback from Natural England on biodiversity for inclusion in the report to the City Council scheduled for submission on 13 July 2010.
Reasons for Decision
In order to expand upon Policy LC14 and H16 of the Local Plan providing further guidance to developers, officers and residents as to the scope of the redevelopment of the Former Garlands Hospital site.
EX.108/10
CARLISLE AND EDEN CRIME AND DISORDER REDUCTION PARTNERSHIP PLAN 2010/11




(Key Decision)


(In accordance with Paragraph 15(i) of the Overview and Scrutiny Procedure Rules, the Mayor has agreed that call-in procedures should not be applied to this item)

Portfolio
Community Engagement



Subject Matter

The Policy and Performance Manager submitted report PPP.26/10 on the Carlisle and Eden Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnership Plan for 2010/11.  He outlined the background to the matter, informing Members that the Plan had been developed with the support of the Community Overview and Scrutiny Panel.  The Plan formed part of the City Council's Policy Framework and replaced the existing plan (2009/10).

The Community Overview and Scrutiny Panel had considered the matter on 10 June 2010 (COSP.50/10) and had noted the Partnership Plan.  A copy of the Minute Extract from that meeting had been circulated.

The Community Engagement Portfolio Holder, in her capacity as member of the Leadership Group, commented upon the importance and success of partnership working.  She outlined the aims of this latest Partnership Plan, which included the development of better communication with residents, an opportunity which should be taken.  The Portfolio Holder added that the Council's Corporate Plan included an acknowledgement of the importance of working successfully with partners.
Summary of options rejected
None
DECISION

That the Executive:

1.
Had considered the Carlisle and Eden Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnership Plan for 2010/11; and how the Plan, in defining the priorities, supported the development of the Community Strategy and the implementation of the Corporate Plan.

2.
 Recommended the Partnership Plan to Council for adoption.
Reasons for Decision

The purpose of the Partnership Plan was to provide a single document that presented the priorities and how they had been agreed.  The Plan illustrated the partnership structure that would address those priorities and how it would manage performance.
EX.109/10
COMPREHENSIVE EQUALITY SCHEME

(Key Decision)

Portfolio
Community Engagement

Subject Matter
The Policy and Performance Manager submitted report PPP.27/10 providing the draft Comprehensive Equality Scheme 2010.  He informed Members that the Scheme had been developed to ensure that the Council was well placed to comply with the duties of The Equality Act 2010, to take the opportunity to reinvigorate its approach to equalities and to help meet the requirements of the 'Achieving' level of the Equality Framework for Local Government.  The Scheme replaced three existing equality policies that dealt with gender, race and disabilities and the Equality and Diversity Policy.

The Community Engagement Portfolio Holder stated that Members had previously complained that the text of existing policies was not as clear as it could have been in terms of aims and aspirations.  The draft Comprehensive Equality Scheme addressed that issue.  She added that the Corporate Equality Group (which consisted of Members and Officers) had contributed to the work done and would continue to monitor the aims and objectives of the Policy itself, ensuring that it was embedded into the work of the City Council.
Summary of options rejected
None
DECISION

That the Executive:

1.
Had considered the presentation and content of the draft Comprehensive Equality Scheme with a view to promoting equality of opportunity in all of the Council's functions.

2.
Had considered how the Comprehensive Equality Scheme, in defining the approach of the Council, supported the implementation of the Corporate Plan.

3.
Made available the Comprehensive Equality Scheme for consultation with the Community Overview and Scrutiny Panel.
Reasons for Decision
To ensure that the Council had due regard to the needs of employees and all members of its local communities when planning and delivering services; and to meet its statutory requirements within The Equality Act 2010.
EX.110/10
TRANSFORMATION PROGRAMME


(Key Decision)


(With the consent of the Chairman, and in accordance with Rule 15 of the Access to Information Procedure Rules, this item was included on the Agenda as a Key Decision, although not in the Forward Plan).  

Portfolio
Governance and Resources
Subject Matter

The Head of Financial Services submitted report RD.21/10 concerning the Transformation Programme.  She reminded Members that the Executive and Council had in February and March 2010 approved the establishment of an earmarked reserve (to fund potential one-off transformation costs) as part of the 2009/10 closure of accounts process totalling £1,479,156. 

The transformation process was continuing with each Assistant Director undertaking a complete review of the services under their area of responsibility.  In major initiatives, such as the one the Council had embarked upon, there were always redundancy implications and it was critical to the success of the initiative that funds were earmarked for that purpose.

The Head of Financial Services requested the Executive to release the reserve and delegate spending to the Town Clerk and Chief Executive, in conjunction with the Governance and Resources Portfolio Holder, noting that any costs incurred in 2010/11 or in future years may be subject to a capitalisation direction similar to that awarded to the Council in 2009/10.

The Governance and Resources Portfolio Holder then moved the recommendations as set out in the report.
Summary of options rejected
None
DECISION

That the Executive:

1.
Approved the release of the £1.479m transformation reserve to fund one-off transformation costs;

2.
Delegated spending of the reserve to the Town Clerk and Chief Executive in conjunction with the Portfolio Holder for Governance and Resources; and 

3.
Noted that it was again the intention to apply for a capitalisation direction for any redundancy costs incurred in 2010/11 to relieve the burden on revenue reserves, subject to any revisions in DCLG guidance.
Reasons for Decision
To update Members on the use of the transformation reserve.
EX.111/10
ASSET MANAGEMENT REVIEW


(Key Decision)


(With the consent of the Chairman, and in accordance with Rule 15 of the Access to Information Procedure Rules, this item was included on the Agenda as a Key Decision, although not in the Forward Plan)

Portfolio
Governance and Resources
Subject Matter

The Head of Financial Services submitted report RD.22/10 providing Members with options in relation to the Property Portfolio which had been considered by the Resources Overview and Scrutiny Panel on 17 June 2010.

The Panel had resolved (ROSP.61/10) that a further report be presented to the next meeting of the Panel outlining clear timescales for that work.  An Extract from the Minutes of the meeting had also been circulated.

The Head of Financial Services proposed that, in order to address the management capacities highlighted in the Appendix to the report, interim arrangements be put in place to provide additional investment asset advice and support to the authority.  The cost of those interim arrangements would be met from the Asset Management Budget (£200,000) approved as part of the 2009/10 budget process, subject to the Executive approving the release of the budget.

The Chairman of the Resources Overview and Scrutiny Panel commented that the report was a restatement of the 2008 report compiled by Montagu Evans.  Although the report was somewhat short on detail, and he would have liked to see the inclusion of a spreadsheet on status and value, he welcomed it as a statement of the Council's intentions.  Asset Management was linked to Carlisle Renaissance and, bearing in mind the changes recently announced, the opportunity existed for greater Member involvement which was positive.

The Economic Development Portfolio Holder said that Overview and Scrutiny had been involved over a considerable length of time, which involvement could continue going forward.

The Governance and Resources Portfolio Holder thanked the Chairman of the Resources Overview and Scrutiny Panel for his attendance and moved the recommendations as set out in the report.

Referring to recommendation 2, the Leader suggested that the Economic Development Portfolio Holder be also included within the delegated authority.
Summary of options rejected
None
DECISION

That the Executive:

1.
 Approved the release of the Asset Management Budget to fund the interim arrangements; and

2.
Delegated spending to a maximum of £200,000 to the Deputy Chief Executive, in conjunction with the Portfolio Holders for Governance and Resources; and Economic Development.
Reasons for Decision
To update Members on the Property Portfolio Options and use of the Asset Management allocation.
EX.112/10
TRANSFORMATION PROGRAMME: PROPOSALS FOR THE NEW ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT DIRECTORATE AND INCLUDING CARLISLE RENAISSANCE

(Key Decision)


(With the consent of the Chairman, and in accordance with Rule 15 of the Access to Information Procedure Rules, this item had been included on the Agenda as a Key Decision, although not in the Forward Plan)

Portfolio
Economic Development

Subject Matter

The Assistant Director (Economic Development) submitted report ED.12/10 concerning proposals for the new Economic Development Directorate, and including Carlisle Renaissance.

He reminded Members that they had on 4 June 2010 resolved that report CE.15/10 be made available for consultation with the Environment and Economy Overview and Scrutiny Panel.  The Panel had considered the matter on 24 June 2010 and resolved:

"1)
That the Panel agreed the documents and proposals in principle.

2)
That further work was required and that the Panel would be involved where required.

3)
The reports and Action Plan would be monitored by the Panel."

A copy of Minute Excerpt EEOSP.45/10 had been circulated.

The Town Clerk and Chief Executive then presented report CE.18/10 (copies of which were tabled at the meeting) which addressed the recommendation submitted to the Executive at its meeting on 4 June 2010 (CE.15/10) "... That the Executive notes that further work needs to be undertaken to review the role of the current Carlisle Renaissance Board and arrangements for the future."

She informed Members that the further work required had now been undertaken and proposals were reported to the Board on 25 June 2010.  She outlined the proposals, at the heart of which was the establishment of a new single Economic Development Partnership for Carlisle (and perhaps, in keeping with the Coalition Government's thoughts, a Local Enterprise Partnership).  To make progress on that, it was also proposed to the Board that elected Members of the City and County Councils should take a lead role in determining the future way forward for economic development in Carlisle.  Accordingly a cross-party Members' Working Group would be quickly established, comprising three senior Members from each Council. 

In conclusion, the Town Clerk and Chief Executive recommended that the Executive approved the proposed way forward for the future delivery of Economic Development in the Carlisle City Council area and that:

(i)
A cross-party Working Group of six senior elected Members from Carlisle City Council and Cumbria County Council (three from each Council) replaced the Carlisle Renaissance Board.

(ii)
The Carlisle Renaissance Board would cease from 25 June 2010. 
And that the Executive noted.

(iii)
That the Carlisle Renaissance Board supported the proposed way forward (as set out in paragraphs 2.0 and 3.0 of report CE.18/10).

The Leader stated that the matter had been well publicised, and the way forward agreed following discussion with the County Council and North West Development Agency.  It had been agreed that a cross-party Working Group be established to pick up ongoing work, schemes and projects, and also to revisit the Carlisle Renaissance Action Plan.  This course of action was relevant bearing in mind the change in central Government and public spending pressures.  He added that the original narrower remit of the Carlisle Renaissance Board would be expanded to encompass the rural area.

The final meeting of the Carlisle Renaissance Board had taken place on 25 June 2010.  It was hoped that links with housing, planning and economic development could be strengthened, resulting in a more focussed approach for the future.

The Leader also recognised that this was a difficult time for staff, the majority of whom had been seconded to work within the Carlisle Renaissance Team.  He considered it particularly important that their interests were taken into account and treated with care.  The successful work of Carlisle Renaissance would continue, led by the Assistant Director (Economic Development).  He further emphasised that the private sector had an important role to play in future economic development within the Carlisle area.

In her capacity as representative on the Carlisle Renaissance Board, the Economic Development Portfolio Holder acknowledged and paid tribute to the work done by staff within Carlisle Renaissance, commenting that she considered it to be a privilege to work with such an expert and professional Team.  It was, however, now necessary to move on and the challenges would be great.  She believed that the City Council was well placed to lead the way.
Summary of options rejected
None
DECISION

1.
That the Executive had considered the response of the Environment and Economy Overview and Scrutiny Panel on proposals for the new Economic Development Directorate, including Carlisle Renaissance.

2.
That the Executive approved the proposed way forward for the future delivery of Economic Development in the Carlisle City Council area, as detailed within report CE.18/10, and that:

(i)
A cross-party Working Group of six senior elected Members from Carlisle City Council and Cumbria County Council (three from each Council) replaced the Carlisle Renaissance Board.

(ii)
The Carlisle Renaissance Board would cease from 25 June 2010.

3.
That the Executive noted that the Carlisle Renaissance Board supported the proposed way forward (as set out in paragraphs 2.0 and 3.0 of report CE.18/10).
Reasons for Decision
To inform the transformation process and ensure that the Economic Development Directorate is as efficient and effective as possible
EX.113/10
FORWARD PLAN

(Non Key Decision)

Portfolio
Cross Cutting
Subject Matter
The Forward Plan of Key Decisions for the period 1 July 2010 to 31 October 2010 was submitted for information.

The Assistant Director (Economic Development) had been scheduled to report back on the Local Development Framework - Statement of Community Involvement - Consultation Results and Adoption (KD.014/10).  The decision was, however, taken by the Executive on 4 June 2010.

The Assistant Director (Economic Development) had been scheduled to report on the Planning Obligations Supplementary Planning Document (KD.012/10).  He was not in a position to report at this time as further clarification was awaited from Government.

Summary of options rejected
None
DECISION

That the Forward Plan of Key Decisions for the period 1 July 2010 to 
31 October 2010 be noted.
Reasons for Decision
Not applicable.
EX.114/10
SCHEDULE OF DECISIONS TAKEN BY OFFICERS

(Non Key Decision)

Portfolio
Performance and Development; Community Engagement

Subject Matter
Details of decisions taken by Officers under delegated powers were submitted.
Summary of options rejected
None
DECISION

That the decisions, attached as Appendix A, be noted.
Reasons for Decision
Not applicable.
EX.115/10
JOINT MANAGEMENT TEAM MINUTES

(Non Key Decision)

Portfolio
Various
Subject Matter

The Minutes of the meeting of the Joint Management Team held on 15 April 2010 were submitted for information.

Summary of options rejected
None
DECISION

That the Minutes of the meeting of the Joint Management Team held on 15 April 2010, attached as Appendix B, be received.
Reasons for Decision
Not applicable.
EX.116/10
CUMBRIA STRATEGIC WASTE PARTNERSHIP


(Non Key Decision)

Portfolio
Local Environment

Subject Matter

The Minutes of the meeting of the Cumbria Strategic Waste Partnership held on 12 May 2010 were submitted for information.

Summary of options rejected
None
DECISION

That the Minutes of the meeting of the Cumbria Strategic Waste Partnership held on 12 May 2010 be received.
Reasons for Decision
Not applicable

EX.117/10
STATEMENT OF ACCOUNTS 2009/10

(Non Key Decision)


(In accordance with Paragraph 15(i) of the Overview and Scrutiny Procedure Rules, the Mayor has agreed that call-in procedures should not be applied to this item)

Portfolio
Governance and Resources

Subject Matter
The Head of Financial Services submitted report RD.18/10 enclosing the Council's Statement of Accounts 2009/10 (subject to Audit).

She reported that following approval by the Council on 29 June 2010 the Statement of Accounts would be subject to audit, which had to be concluded by the statutory deadline of 30 September 2010.  Key issues included within the 2009/10 Statements were highlighted within the report for Members' information.

The Head of Financial Services reported that the Statement of Accounts had been prepared and based on an assumption that all carry forward requests (£1,552,000) considered within the Revenue Outturn Report (RD.09/10) would be approved.  If all of the requested carry forward requests were not approved, then the Statement of Accounts would need to be amended.  She added that the Revenue and Capital Provisional Outturn reports had recently been considered by the Executive and Resources Overview and Scrutiny Panel, however, some minor changes to the figures included in those reports had been made and were detailed in the report.

The Head of Financial Services further drew attention to the changes arising from the 2009 Statement of Recommended Practice.  She informed Members that the 2009/10 Statement of Accounts now presented incorporated the changes required in accordance with the SORP and set out the main changes which impacted primarily on the layout of the balance sheet with corresponding entries required to the Income and Expenditure Account where necessary.  She also set out a number of key and significant issues relating to the Council's training programme, the Annual Governance Statement and the Income and Expenditure Account.  

She further commented on the balance sheet which recorded all of the Council's assets and liabilities as at 31 March 2010, and highlighted the main areas of note in respect of long term assets, current assets, current liabilities, long term liabilities, and the manner by which those issues would be financed.

The Statement of Accounts had been considered by the Audit Committee at their meeting on 22 June 2010, who had resolved (AUC.46/10):

"That the Audit Committee had considered the 2009/10 Statement of Accounts, together with the Addendum submitted at the meeting, for recommendation to the City Council, noting that the Statements would then be subject to audit."  A copy of the Minute Excerpt had been circulated.

The Governance and Resources Portfolio Holder moved the recommendations as set out in the report.

The Leader expressed thanks to members of staff within the Accountancy Team and the Audit Committee for work undertaken in relation to the Accounts.

Summary of options rejected
None

DECISION

1.
That the 2009/10 Statement of Accounts be noted.

2.
That it be further noted that the Accounts, which had been scrutinised by the Audit Committee and recommended to Council for approval, would then be subject to audit.

3.
That the Executive thanked Accountancy Services and the Audit Committee for work undertaken in the production and monitoring of the Statement of Accounts.

Reasons for Decision
To consider the Statement of Accounts after scrutiny by the Audit Committee and prior to the statements being recommended to the City Council.
EX.118/10
NEW GOVERNMENT ANNOUNCEMENTS AFFECTING COUNCIL BUDGETS, INCLUDING BUDGET OF 22 JUNE 2010

(Non Key Decision)

Portfolio
Governance and Resources

Subject Matter

The Head of Financial Services submitted report RD.23/10 providing information on new Government Announcements affecting City Council budgets, including the budget of 22 June 2010.  She informed Members that the Chancellor had on 24 May 2010 announced details of £6.2bn of cuts across the public sector in 2010/11.  The Secretary of State for Communities and Local Government had made a further announcement on 10 June 2010 detailing local government's share of those cuts.

The Head of Financial Services set out details of the cuts and the local government grants that would become unringfenced in 2010/11, and outlined the financial impact that would have upon the City Council.  Details of the impact of the 22 June 2010 budget on the City Council were being reviewed and would be submitted to a future meeting of the Executive.

As reported to the Executive on 4 June 2010, the proposed fundamental review of the Capital Programme timetabled for July - September 2010 would take account of all Government announcements on capital grants.  The Senior Management Team would undertake an urgent review of the impact of Government announcements to date and the budget of 22 June upon the Council, both in respect of the Medium Term Financial Plan and its 'Transformation' Programme.  A report detailing the outcomes of the review would be prepared for the Executive on 26 July 2010.

In moving the recommendations, the Governance and Resources Portfolio Holder announced that he would make a statement at the special meeting of the City Council to be held on 29 June 2010.
Summary of options rejected
None
DECISION

That the Executive:

1.
Noted the proposed and actual reductions in funding and other announcements affecting the Council in 2010/11, as set out in Report RD.23/10.

2.
Noted that a report detailing the impact of the 22 June 2010 budget on the Council would be submitted to a future meeting of the Executive.

3.
Noted the action to be taken to assess the impact of Government announcements to date and the budget of 22 June 2010 on the Council's Capital Programme and Medium Term Financial Plan.
Reasons for Decision
To inform the Executive on new Government announcements affecting Council budgets, including the Budget of 22 June 2010.
 (The meeting ended at 1.30 pm)


